## **American Insight Into Strabismus Surgery Before 1838**

## Christopher T Leffler<sup>1</sup>, Stephen G Schwartz<sup>2</sup> and John Q Le<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Ophthalmology, Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond, VA, USA. <sup>2</sup>Department of Ophthalmology, Bascom Palmer Eye Institute, Miller School of Medicine, University of Miami, Naples, FL, USA.

Ophthalmology and Eye Diseases Volume 9: 1–3 © The Author(s) 2017 DOI: 10.1177/1179172117729367



**ABSTRACT:** English surgeon John Taylor attempted to perform strabismus surgery in the 18th century. The field languished until, in Germany, treatment of strabismus by cutting an extraocular muscle was proposed by Louis Stromeyer in 1838 and performed by Johann Friedrich Dieffenbach in 1839. According to traditional teaching, there has never been any proof that anyone in the United States thought of the idea of strabismus surgery before Stromeyer's report. In 1841, American surgeon William Gibson wrote that he had cut extraocular muscles to treat strabismus several times beginning in 1818 but never published his cases. Gibson's former trainee Alexander E Hosack of New York confirmed Gibson's memory. Interestingly, Hosack's family had a connection with the family of New York oculist John Scudder Jr (1807-1843), whose reported cure of strabismus by cutting some of the fibers of an extraocular muscle was described in newspapers throughout the United States in 1837. Thus, Scudder's report preceded that of Stromeyer. Scudder's claim cannot be verified, but his description could have influenced Stromeyer, and demonstrates that the idea of strabismus surgery did exist in America before 1838.

KEYWORDS: Strabismus surgery, medical history, prosthetic eyes

RECEIVED: May 24, 2017. ACCEPTED: August 1, 2017.

**PEER REVIEW:** Two peer reviewers contributed to the peer review report. Reviewers' reports totaled 404 words, excluding any confidential comments to the academic editor.

TYPE: Review

**FUNDING:** The author(s) disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: This study was partially supported by NIH Center Core Grant P30EY014801 and by an Unrestricted Grant from Research to Prevent Blindness to the University of Miami.

**DECLARATION OF CONFLICTING INTERESTS:** The author(s) declared the following potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: Stephen G Schwartz discloses personal fees from Alimera Sciences, Bausch + Lomb and Welch Allyn unrelated to the present work. The other authors have no financial interests or conflicts to disclose.

CORRESPONDING AUTHOR: Christopher T Leffler, Department of Ophthalmology, Virginia Commonwealth University, 401 N. 11th St., Richmond, VA 23298-0438, USA. Email: chrislefflermd@gmail.com

The era of strabismus surgery began with English surgeon John Taylor (1703-1772), who generally explained that he was cutting the nerves supplying the extraocular muscle. He may occasionally have succeeded in improving strabismus, perhaps by inadvertently cutting the muscle itself. However, he was accused of performing surgery on the deviating eye, patching the dominant eye, and declaring success when the deviating eye was used to fixate. This fraudulent incident is consistent with the controversy which generally surrounded Taylor.

After Taylor, the field languished until Louis Stromeyer of Germany recommended cutting extraocular muscles to improve strabismus in 1838.<sup>2</sup> Stromeyer presented the idea entirely as his own and is generally credited with first clearly proposing myotomy for strabismus.<sup>2</sup> In October 1839, Stromeyer's idea was performed on a living patient by Johann Friedrich Dieffenbach of Germany.<sup>2</sup> The new operation swept through Europe immediately and reached North America in 1840.<sup>4</sup>

The purpose of our review was to determine whether anyone in the United States had thought of the idea of strabismus surgery before Stromeyer published the idea in 1838. As we review below, several authors claimed in the 1840s that the idea had already existed in the United States and therefore that Stromeyer did not have priority for its conception. However, these American authors never provided any proof. We supplemented an analysis of previous reviews of the history of strabismus surgery, 1–6 with a search of a US newspaper database 7 for terms such as "strabismus," "squinting," and "oculist."

A former student of surgeon William Ingalls (1769-1851) of Providence wrote that Ingalls offered him strabismus

surgery in 1812 or 1813, after carefully explaining the anatomy. <sup>4,5</sup> The student's father refused to consent to the surgery, and the account did not reveal whether Ingalls actually performed the surgery in any other patients. <sup>4</sup> The former student's account was published without any comment from the 72-year-old Ingalls. <sup>5</sup>

Surgeon William Gibson of Philadelphia wrote in 1841 that he had performed myotomy for strabismus 4 times, beginning in 1818 in Baltimore.<sup>4</sup> Gibson reported that he thought of the idea himself. After Gibson moved to Philadelphia, one of his strabismus surgeries produced a large consecutive exotropia,<sup>4</sup> and his chief, Philip Syng Physick, dissuaded Gibson from performing any additional strabismus surgeries.<sup>6</sup>

Gibson's story was confirmed by his former student Alexander Eddy Hosack of New York. Hosack apparently had a long-standing interest in eye surgery. An 1834 proposal to establish an eye and ear infirmary in the eastern part of New York City listed Hosack as the surgeon. Moreover, in November 1840, Hosack witnessed John M Carnochan perform an early strabismus surgery in New York.

According to this conventional history, there is no proof of the idea of strabismus surgery in America before 1840. However, our search revealed that the idea of myotomy for strabismus was clearly articulated in America by an associate of the Hosack family in 1837, the year before Stromeyer's book. The case report of New York oculist John Scudder Jr was reprinted in dozens of US newspapers and some medical journals.

John Scudder Jr (1807-1843) of New York was a museum proprietor, oculist, and ocularist. His father owned the American Museum, of which David Hosack, a physician and

antiquarian and the father of Alexander, was a financial backer. <sup>10</sup> The elder Hosack had published an essay on vision in which he noted that patients with "squint" typically have reduced vision in one eye and pondered the function of the extraocular muscles. The elder Scudder was an expert in taxidermy <sup>11</sup> and presumably would have used artificial eyes for the animal specimens at the museum. When he died in 1821, his son was described as "about 14 . . . remarkably smart." <sup>12</sup> In 1823, Scudder <sup>13</sup> published a 103-page guide to the museum. The 16-year-old already had an interest in medicine: an electrical machine was available in the museum for medical purposes, for an extra fee. <sup>13</sup> Scudder attended the College of Physicians and Surgeons in New York from 1823 to 1825 but did not graduate. <sup>14</sup> He studied under David Hosack, professor of Physic and Clinical Medicine. <sup>15</sup>

In his first advertisements, he declared himself an oculist. He once removed copper intraocular foreign bodies following discharge of a percussion cap.<sup>16</sup>

Scudder first became known for producing and setting prosthetic eyes. Although others in America had set artificial eyes, <sup>17</sup> Scudder is the earliest identified oculist in America to produce them himself. He began this practice by 1823 or 1824, <sup>18</sup> although the prostheses were not advertised until 1827. <sup>19</sup> By 1829, Scudder had performed "the operation of setting" artificial eyes 560 times. <sup>18</sup> The eyes were so realistic that they could "deceive the most skeptical." <sup>19</sup> Those who live at a distance could send "an exact painted likeness of the eye" and Scudder would return an enamel eye. <sup>19</sup>

Perhaps, his interest stemmed from his taxidermy work for animal exhibits in the museum. The eyes were well received in the medical journals. <sup>20</sup> By optical illusions, the pupil appeared to dilate with oblique viewing or in dim light. <sup>20</sup> One patient who received an artificial eye complained of eye symptoms to another doctor without disclosing that the eye was a prosthesis. The doctor could not tell that the eye was prosthetic and prescribed an ointment which damaged it. Thus, trained observers apparently had trouble telling that the eyes were prosthetic. Scudder wrote that the eyes could do everything the natural eye could do except to see.

In the placing of artificial eyes, Scudder first became interested in correspondence of the eyes. The artificial eye will "move with the real eye in any direction." In addition, "It plays in its socket as naturally as the other, and corresponds with its slightest movements." Ocular motility was attained by attaching the artificial eye to the diseased eye. 20

Perhaps, it was a natural progression to try to address the misalignment of real eyes (strabismus). In 1832, in a notice titled "Squinting," Scudder<sup>22</sup> announced that he had "discovered a method . . . of curing the disagreeable imperfection of obliquity in vision." Whether the cure was medical or surgical was not stated.

In 1833, Scudder<sup>23</sup> claimed to have put his "remedy" for "squinting" into practice. Scudder showed to a newspaper

editor an 11-year-old boy who had been "operated on by Dr. S. and restored to sight" after an injury in which "the bursting of a gun" had "inverted it in its socket. The eye was replaced and vision restored." The most likely explanation is that Scudder simply placed an artificial eye.

Several events in early 1837 could have led to contact between Scudder and surgeon Alexander Hosack. First, Scudder operated on a young girl who had been sewing when the tip of a needle broke off and become embedded deep in her eye. Other physicians had given up their attempts to remove the needle tip when Dr Scudder provided "an anodyne" for pain relief and then "made a small incision with a delicate operating knife; then by means of a powerful magnet," he extracted the needle fragment.<sup>24</sup> Perhaps he used the magnet on display at the museum.<sup>13</sup>

Second, Scudder<sup>25</sup> published a recently rediscovered 1816 letter to his father from David Hosack. The letter accompanied Hosack's donation of the curtains from Mary, Queen of Scots' bed to the museum.<sup>25</sup> It is easy to imagine that if the younger Scudder and the younger Hosack did speak, the oculist with a longtime interest in curing squinting and the surgeon who had been taught how such an operation could work would turn to that subject.

In August 1837, Scudder practiced in Albany. He reported that while in nearby Ballston Spa, he had performed the surgical "cure of Squinting, or Strabismus" on "a young lady." <sup>26–28</sup> This was the first time he used the medical term strabismus. Scudder noted,

The operation was performed by cutting some of the fibres of the muscle which held the eye obliquely; the consequence was, that the opposite muscle immediately brought the eye in its proper line of vision, and the unpleasant deformity of squinting was instantaneously removed.<sup>26–28</sup>

Even if Scudder learned of strabismus surgery from Hosack, Scudder's description contains a refinement not found in the writings of Gibson, Stromeyer, Dieffenbach, or early American writers: cutting only some of the fibers. Scudder described partial myotomy (or tenotomy), which today is hailed as a modern and "minimally invasive" approach to strabismus surgery.<sup>29</sup> A complete transection of the muscle risks overcorrection, as Gibson and others noted. Scudder's report was carried in dozens of American newspapers and several medical journals in America.<sup>27–28</sup> However, "the whole faculty ridiculed" his idea.<sup>30</sup>

In a follow-up report, the editor in Ballston Spa indicated that no one in that town had firsthand knowledge of the surgery claimed by Scudder.<sup>31</sup> Thus, no witnesses corroborated Scudder's account, which was considered a hoax.

The idea for strabismus surgery was next published in America in April of 1840 when surgeon William Ludwig Detmold, who practiced in New York, attributed the idea to Stromeyer.<sup>32</sup> Detmold did not credit Scudder, the fringe oculist and museum proprietor with priority for the idea.

Leffler et al

One 1842 reviewer did credit Scudder with inspiring the Europeans, and claimed that an "ingenious oculist" had seen Scudder's report in a foreign newspaper.<sup>30</sup> This concept is not impossible because Scudder's artificial eyes, magnet extraction, and other events were widely covered in the British press. Given the widespread publicity in America, it is possible the idea could have been carried to Europe by a doctor or even a member of the public.

In 1836, Scudder had been struck about the face and eye with a heavy cane in a fight in the barroom of Tammany Hall.<sup>33</sup> He died in Albany in 1843, at the age of 36 years, a victim of addiction to rum. He was remembered as "... a man of good education, a wit, and, but for intemperance, would have been an honorable and useful member of society."<sup>34</sup>

Similar to John Taylor, his predecessor in promoting strabismus surgery, Scudder not only was willing to use showmanship and possible outright deceit but also was a man of ideas who may have advanced the field. Scudder's impressive museum catalog and manufacture of detailed artificial eyes demonstrate that he did have the creativity to contribute intellectually to the medical field. Some questions remain. Did Scudder conceive of myotomy for strabismus by himself, or did he simply refine an idea handed down indirectly from William Gibson? Was Stromeyer influenced by Scudder's report? Perhaps we will never know. What Scudder's report demonstrates unequivocally is that the idea of myotomy for strabismus was conceived of (and published) in the United States before Stromeyer published the idea in Germany in 1838.

## **Author Contributions**

Analyzed the data: CTL, SGS and JQL. Wrote the first draft of the manuscript: CTL. Contributed to the writing of the manuscript: CTL and SGS. Agree with manuscript results and conclusions: CTL, SGS and JQL. Jointly developed the structure and arguments for the paper: CTL, SGS and JQL. Made critical revisions and approved final version: CTL, SGS and JQL. All authors reviewed and approved of the final manuscript.

## REFERENCES

- Berg F. The Chevalier Taylor and his strabismus operation. Br J Ophthalmol. 1967;51:667–673.
- Flick H. History of surgical strabismus treatment. Hist Ophthalmol Int. 1984;3:119–134.
- Schwartz SG, Leffler CT, Grzybowski A, Koch HR, Bermudez D. The Taylor dynasty: three generations of 18th-19th century oculists. *Hist Ophthalmol Int.* 2015;1:67–81.
- 4. Currie BD, Feibel RM. Early American strabismus surgery: 1840–1845. Strabismus. 2015;23:182–190.

 Atwell SY. Origin of the Operation for Strabismus. The British and Foreign Medical Review. XII. London: Churchill; 1841: 564.

3

- 6. Cooper S, Reese DM. A Dictionary of Practical Surgery. New York: Harper; 1848: 127.
- United States Newspaper Archives 1690-2016. http://genealogybank.com/explore/ newspapers/all. Accessed May 1, 2017.
- 8. For the purpose of establishing an eye and ear infirmary. *Evening Post*, volume 9931. June 23, 1834:2.
- Carnochan JM. Operation for Squinting. Newark Dly Advert (Newark, New Jersey). 1840;9:2.
- Rambusch CG. Museums and Other Collections in New York City, 1790-1870. New York: New York University; 1965: 42.
- When a person departs this life. National Advocate for the Country. August 21, 1821:4.
- Pintard J, Barck DC. Letters from John Pintard to His Daughter, Eliza Noel Pintard Davidson, 1816–1833 (Vol. 2). New York: New-York Historical Society; 1940: 72. https://archive.org/stream/lettersfromjohnp712pint#page/72/mode/2up.
- Scudder J. A Companion to the American Museum: Being a Catalogue of Upwards of Fifty Thousand Natural and Foreign Curiosities, Antiquities, and Productions of the Fine Arts: Now Open for Public Inspection, in the New-York Institution, Park, Broadway. New York: Hopkins; 1823: vi-vii.
- Thomas MH. Columbia University Officers and Alumni, 1754-1857, Compiled for the Committee on General Catalogue. New York: Columbia University Press; 1936: 242
- College of Physicians and Surgeons in the City of New-York. Albany Argus, volume XI, issue 1070. April 25, 1823:4.
- Scudder J. Beware of percussion caps. Albany Evening J (Albany, New York). 1837;8:2.
- Leffler CT, Schwartz SG, Wainsztein RD, Pflugrath A, Peterson E.Ophthalmology in North America: Early Stories (1491-1801) [published online ahead of print July 26, 2017]. Ophthalmol Eye Dis. doi:10.1177/1179172117721902.
- Scudder J. Dr. Scudder furnished Mr. Graham . . . with a pair of artificial Eyes. Greensburgh Gazette and Farmers' and Mechanicks' Register. June 19, 1829:3.
- Scudder J. Artificial human eyes. American and Commercial Daily Advertiser. November 17, 1827:1.
- Artificial eyes, Dr. Scudder, the ingenious oculist. Boston Med Surg J. 1830;3:23–24.
- 21. Scudder J. The imitation eye, Dr. Scudder of this city. *Commercial Advertiser*. January 3, 1828:2.
- Scudder J. Squinting—we learn that Dr. John Scudder. Commercial Advertiser. September 19, 1832:2.
- Scudder J. Squinting—a remedy for this defect has been provided by Doctor Scudder. Commercial Advertiser. October 7, 1833:2.
- Scudder J. Singular accident and extraordinary operation. Newark Daily Advertiser, volume 5, issue 269. January 24, 1837:2.
- Scudder J. Recovery of a relic. New York Herald, volume II, issue 254. January 5, 1837.
- Scudder J. Extraordinary surgical operation by Dr. Scudder. New York American for the Country. August 15, 1837:4.
- Scudder J. Extraordinary Surgical operation, by Dr. Scudder. *Thomsonian Recorder*, volume 5, issue 26. September 23, 1837:416.
- 28. Scudder J. Extraordinary surgical operation, by Dr. Scudder. *The Western Medical Reformer*, volume 3, icsus 5, May 1839-79.
- Reformer, volume 3, issue 5. May 1838:79.
  29. Wright KW. Mini-tenotomy procedure to correct diplopia associated with
- small-angle strabismus. *Trans Am Ophthalmol Soc.* 2009;107:97–102.
  30. Griffith. Muscles of the Eyeball. *New York Lancet*, volume II, issue 18. October
- 29, 1842:73–278.31. A Hoax—the story of Doctor Scudder's operation on the eye of a young lady of
- Charleston, S.C., proves to have been unfounded. Evening Post, volume 10822.

  August 23, 1837:2.

  Detroid Wil. An Even on Club Foots and Some Analogous Discoust New Yorks.
- 32. Detmold WL. An Essay on Club Foot: and Some Analogous Diseases. New York: George Adlard; 1840: 48.
- Dr. Scudder, the oculist, and Roswell Saltonstall, Esq. Boston Traveler, volume XI, issue 76. March 22, 1836:2.
- 34. Dr. Scudder, known as an oculist, died in the Albany Alms House a few day since. *American and Commercial Daily Advertiser.* January 23, 1843:2.